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A New Beginning  

The last few months 

here in Ramsey have 

been a busy and exit-

ing time. The begin-

ning of the school 

year, the Country Fair 

and the new assign-

ments have been im-

portant and happy 

events for our com-

munities as well as 

the U.S and Filipino 

Delegation. 
 

The General meeting 

of the Order which 

took place in Rome 

this past July brought 

many personnel 

changes of in our 

communities. Fr. 

Nicholas Capetola, CRM was appointed pastor of Immaculate Conception Parish in Goose 

Creek, S.C. with Fr. Jun Abog, CRM as his assistant. I was appointed superior of the commu-

nity of Ramsey. 
 

Three years ago I came to Ramsey to rest after thirty-five years as pastor of St. Joseph Church 

in Lodi, but it did not happen. Instead, I was given new responsibilities by our Superior Gen-

eral. With me here in Ramsey would be Fr. Melvin Avila, CRM as the director of vocations. Fr. 

Jason Caganap, CRM, who was an assistant in Lodi, was appointed Superior of our seminary in 

Vinzons, Philippines. Fr. Liam Panganiban, CRM, will join Fr. Jason next year after his studies 

in Rome. Fr. Frank Palmieri, CRM, will be the Pastor of the new Parish of the Risen Savior in 

Spartanburg, SC, which was assigned to the Adorno Fathers by the Bishop of Charleston. Fr. 

Teodoro Kalaw, CRM, will be with Fr. Frank as his assistant. 
 

As you can see, there are many changes, many new responsibilities and also a new life for our 

communities and the Adorno Fathers. I ask you to pray for us so that the Lord will guide and 

bless our work. 
 

Thank you so much for your support and prayers. We 

promise to continue to pray for you and your families. We 

wish all of you a happy and blessed Christmas and a Happy 

New year. 
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LA MIA VITA IN ITALIA  
(My Life in Italy)  

 

By Fr. Liam Reza M. Panganiban, CRM  
 

When our superiors informed me 

of their decision to move me to a 

new assignment, I had mixed 

emotions.  Sad, because I had to 

leave the Catholic Community of 

Immaculate Conception in Goose 

Creek, South Carolina  but at the 

same time, joyful, because of our 

superiors' faith in me to be an 

assistant formator in our Semi-

nary in Vinzons, Camarines 

Norte, Philippines.   
(Continued on page 3.) 

 
 

THE NEW ADORNO  
FATHERS PARISH 

 

By Fr. Frank Palmieri, CRM  

 

In the spring of 1979, the Bishop 

of Charleston decided to form a 

new Catholic community in the 

every growing area of Spartan-

burg. This new Catholic commu-

nity was to be located on the 

western side of the city. Father 

Christopher Lathem was asked to 

form this new community. On 

July 16, 1979, the first Mass was 

celebrated at Spartanburg Meth-

odist College Chapel and, also in 

private homes.  
(Continued on page 2.) 

 

 

 

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Participants of the General Chapter in Rome in July 2009 with the Bishop of Chieti. 

Fr. Hector Di Nardo CRM  
(Superior) 
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In September 1979, it was decided to give a name to this Catholic 

community and on November 18, 1979, the Diocese chose the name of 

"Jesus, Our Risen Savior." In the spring of 1980, the Mass was cele-

brated at the Lutheran Church on Reidville Road. 
 

In October of that same year, St. Paul the Apostle Parish donated prop-

erty and a house on Reidville Road to Our Risen Savior Catholic Com-

munity. Masses continued to be celebrated at the Methodist Chapel and 

in the basement of the rectory. 
 

Father Latham was transferred to St. John the Beloved Church, in 

Summerville, SC and Father Timothy J. Watters was assigned as the 

new pastor. Under the guidance of Father Watters came the plans to 

build a Worship Center. The lack of adequate funding dictated the type 

of building the community could afford. In December the community 

moved into the new building. It included a large all purpose hall to be 

used as the temporary church, offices for the parish staff and a commu-

nity center. In 1989 the parish built the present catechetical center. 
 

Father Watters assignment was followed by a number of visiting 

priests until Father Eugene Leonard was appointed pastor. At that point 

the community had grown to 300 families and was able to meet most 

of the needs of the parishioners. Father Leonard was followed by Father Basil Congro, Father Charles Snopeck and Father Michael Pole-

wezak. Unfortunately, Father Michael passed away in the summer of 2009. On November 1, 2009, Bishop Robert Guglielmone appointed 

the Adorno Fathers to serve the people of Jesus, Our Risen Sav-

ior Church. Father Frank Palmieri was appointed as the Admin-

istrator and Father Teodoro Kalaw as the Parochial Vicar. 
 

I have been in the parish the better part of the month of Novem-

ber and I am beginning to get familiar with the parish structure. 

The parish is situated near exit 22 off Interstate 26. The church 

and the rectory are located in the corner of 27 acres of land. The 

rectory has three bedrooms, a living room, a den, a sunroom, 

kitchen and a two-car garage. It is comfortable and inviting. The 

church complex consists of one building. It is centered by the 

church itself, which accommodates 500 people comfortably. It 

has a large vestibule, parish offices for the parish staff, a com-

munity center and a catechetical center. 
 

There are four weekend Masses, three in English and one in 

Spanish. Each Mass has its own choir with its own rendition of 

music. The results are very interesting. The entire congregation 

responds by singing along and thus creating a very festive and 

devout atmosphere. 
 

The Spanish community is very active. The Mass is attended by 

an overflowing crowd. The Mass has its own choir and a full 

schedule of ministries. They also have a youth group, 14 to 17 

years, a young adult group, 18 to 35 years, and active prayer groups.  
 

There is a full schedule of parish activities and parish organizations. The CCD has 400 children, and the youth ministry has more than 100 

high school students. There is also a very active Knights of Columbus council and Ladies Auxiliary. There are other groups that I have not 

yet discovered.  
 

The parish , for one reason or another, has been, at more that one interval, without the direction of a resident pastor. It has functioned under 

the direction of a permanent deacon as administrator, with Masses celebrated by visiting priests from other parishes or those coming out of 

retirement. 
 

During these difficult times, the parish did not lose its identity, but created a community of parishioners very much concerned with the 

spiritual and physical welfare of all the parish community. I have found here a community very much alive and concerned for all aspects of 

parish life, whether it is liturgy, economics, ministry to the sick and homebound or preparation for the sacraments. I found a community 

rooted in the traditions of the Catholic Church, yet open to a modern understanding of the Liturgy. 

 

...THE NEW ADORNO FATHERS PARISH  
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For the Greater Glory of  the Risen Christ 

The Church of Jesus, Our Risen Savior.   

The interior of the Church.  
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My emotions of sadness and joy turned more into anxiety when our 

Father General asked me if I would go to Italy to take an intensive 

course on Seminary Formation and learn the Italian language.   Why 

this feeling of anxiety?  It is because of the adjustment that I would 

have to make.  At one point I asked myself, why do they have to send 

me to Italy to study?  I thought that I could take those courses in the 

Philippines instead.    
 

I arrived in Rome, Italy on the 24th of October not knowing what to 

expect. Our Father General, Raffaele Mandolesi, CRM and Father 

Giampaolo Gasparini, CRM picked me up at the Leonardo Da Vinci 

Airport. As soon as we got into the car, Father General said to me (in 

Italian), "Liam, Finally, you are in Italyò I responded (In Italian), Yes 

Father!  Finally! At that time...I still didn't know what to expect. A lot 

of questions were running through my head on our drive to our house 

in Sant'Angelo in Pescheria.  How will I ever learn and speak Italian in 

seven months? Will I be able to live with this community?   
 

I've always heard the expression, "When in Rome, do as the Romans 

do", an expression that is believed to come from St. Ambrose.  This 

expression was basically the answer to all my questions, and it helps 

me to sum up my experience in Italy.   
 

I try to do what they do in this community.  Twice a week, I have Italian language classes, and so far, I think I am doing well for someone 

who has been here for a month.  I can get away with some words but I still cannot keep a conversation very long.  
 

I have celebrated Mass in Italian a few times.  As a community, we pray the Liturgy of the hours in Italian.  So far, I can pray the Our Fa-

ther, Hail Mary and Glory Be by heart in Italian!  It was a little nerve-racking at first but with the help and encouragement of my fellow 

priests and brothers in this community, I was able to accomplish all this.   
 

When we arrived in Sant'Angelo, as soon as we stepped out of the car, Father General pointed to a window and said (in Italian)

éñKitchen!ò I love the food!  I would like to thank my fellow Adorno-brother priests in New Jersey for helping us learn how to eat 

pasta!  Here, pasta is always part of the meal during lunch and dinner.  No rice!   
 

I am enjoying every minute of my stay in the Eternal City.  I think I have been to most of the places tourists come here to see.  Thanks to 

Father Frank Palmieri, CRM and Father Ed Enverga, CRM for sharing with me their passion for photography; now, whenever I have time, 

I go out and explore Rome with my camera.  I seldom take public transportation because most of the places I love to go to are a good 

twenty-minute walk from our house.  Besides, there is a need for me to walk after 

eating so much pasta!   
 

This study assignment has taught me how to be open and to learn how to live beyond 

the confines of the language and places I am comfortable with.  In other words, this 

experience has taught me to have more faith in God's providential care and guidance 

because this is one of the many marks of being a religious missionary priest.  It is to 

learn how to depend on His providential care and guidance every single day.   
 

With the help of my fellow brother priests here in our community in Rome, I was 

able to visit the other communities of our Order as well.  It was a humbling experi-

ence for me to meet many new Adorno Fathers and Brothers.  Not only was it a hum-

bling experience, but also one of joy and amazement.   
 

It was a joy to see my fellow brother priests from Italy, Africa and India together, 

speaking one language, living as a community and trying to live a life according to 

the Charism of our Founders.   
 

I am continually amazed at the beauty of community life....how community life not 

only draws us closer to each member of the community but how community life can 

draw us closer to God.   
 

As religious missionary priests, this is God showing us the way towards the path of 
sanctity!  That is, to be in community.  All this is I am learning from my Roman ex-

perience...What a great blessing...No more anxiety...for He says:  "I will never for-

sake you or abandon you." So therefore we may say with confidence: The Lord is 

my helper, I will not be afraid..." (Hebrews 13:5-6) Viva Il Signore! Viva L'Italia! 

Ogni cosa alla maggior Gloria del Cristo Risorto! 

�)�U�����/�L�D�P���D�W���6�W�����3�H�W�H�U�·�V���6�T�X�D�U�H���L�Q���5�R�P�H�� 

Fr. Biju and Fr. Liam in Anagni, Italy. 
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